S



Consejo de Seguridad

Distr. GENERAL

S/16743 17 septiembre 1984 ESPAÑOL ORIGINAL: INGLES

NOTA DEL PRESIDENTE DEL CONSEJO DE SEGURIDAD

El Observador Permanente de la República Popular Democrática de Corea ante las Naciones Unidas dirigió al Presidente del Consejo de Seguridad la carta que se adjunta, de fecha 17 de septiembre de 1984. De conformidad con la solicitud que figura en ella, la carta se distribuye como documento del Consejo de Seguridad.

Anexo I

Carta de techa 17 de septiemore de 1984 dirigida al Fresidente del Consejo de Seguridad por el Observador Permanente de la República Popular Democrática de Corea ante las Naciones Unidas

Tengo el honor de referirme a la carta de fecha Il de junio de 1984 dirigida al Presidente del Consejo de Seguridad por el Representante Adju to de los Estados Unidos de América ante las Naciones Unidas (S/16694) y al llamac "informe del Mando de las Naciones Unidas" en Corea del Sur y su apéndice anexo a su carta.

En primer lugar, estimo necesario señalar a la atención del Consejo de Seguridad y los Estados Miembros de las Naciones Unidas el necho de que los Estados Unidos usan indebidamente el nombre de las Naciones Unidas en beneficio de su política agresiva.

En un verdadero sentido, no hay en Corea del Sur ni "fuerzas de las Naciones Unidas" ni "Mando de las Naciones Unidas". Las Naciones Unidas no han sutragado los gastos de las llamadas "fuerzas de las Naciones Unidas" en Corea del Sur, y tampoco han designado su mando ni le han dado instrucción alguna.

En una palabra, las Naciones Unidas no tienen nada que ver con las "fuerzas de las Naciones Unidas" en Corea del Sur.

En Corea del Sur está solamente el ejército de los Estados Unidos, que recibe instrucciones del Pentágono; no hay tropas de ningún otro país.

El "Mando de las Naciones Unidas" en Corea del Sur no es sino el mando de los Estados Unidos. Por tanto, los llamados "informes del Mando de las Naciones Unidas" son documentos piopagandísticos repletos de tergiversaciones y patrañas que los Estados Unidos presentan anualmente a las Naciones Unidas para enmascarar su agresiva política colonial en Corea del Sur.

El "informe del Mando de las Naciones Unidas" de este año estaba dedicado principalmente a explicar en forma tediosa y tergiversada el incidente de explosión de una bomba ocurrido en Rangún, Birmania, a millares de millas de Corea, que no tiene nada que ver con el "Mando de las Naciones Unidas". Significa esto que el "informe" revela elocuentemente que el "Mando de las Naciones Unidas" no es sino un medio de propaganda de los Estados Unidos.

El incidente de explosión de una nomba ocurrido en Rangún fue un drama organizado por Chon Du Hwan de Corea del Sur para escabullirse de la crisis política y económica.

En relación con la verdad del incidente de explosión de una bomba ocurrido en Rangún, adjunto a mi carta el memorándum del Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores de la República Popular Democrática de Corea de fecha 12 de diciembre de 1983.

la protanación del nombre de las Naciones Unidas por los Estados Unidos constituye una flagrante violación de la Carta de las Naciones Unidas y un ultraje a los Estados Miembros.

Todos los llamados "incidentes" enumerados en el "intorme del Mando de las Naciones Unidas" elaborado por los Estados Unidos están repletos de tergiversaciones y patrañas.

Quienes agravan las tensiones y aumentan el peligro de guerra en Corea son los Estados Unidos y las autoridades de Corea del Sur.

Los Estados Unidos han introducido en Corea del Sur, en flagrante violación del Acuerdo de Armisticio de Corea, distintos tipos de armas de destrucción en masa, con inclusión de las armas nucleares y los medios para el lanzamiento de dichas armas.

Los Estados Unidos han emplazado ya en Corea del Sur más de 1.000 armas nucleares, con una potencia explosiva de 13.000 kilotones. Corea del Sur, con más de un arma nuclear emplazada por cada 100 kilómetros cuadrados, se ha transformado en una base nuclear de primer rango mundial por su densidad nuclear.

En la zona de Dongduchon, Chunchon y Pyongtaek, se han emplazado distintos tipos de proyec as nucleares; en los aeropuertos de Osan y Kunsan se han estacionado caza-ambarderos nucleares; y en Kwangju, en Corea del Sur, se ha almacenado equipo nuclear de todos los tipos.

Los Estados Unidos mantienen permanentemente dispuestos sus submarinos nucleares y portaaviones nucleares en los mares oriental y meridional de Corea, y el Puerto de Chinhae, de Corea del Sur, está siendo transformado en una base de suimarinos y portaaviones nucleares.

Los Estados Unidos están tratando igualmente de emplazar en Corea del Sur proyectiles nucleares de mediano alcance Pershing 2, proyectiles de crucero, y bombarderos estratégicos B-52.

Los Estados Unidos han colocado minas nucleares en la Zona Desmilitarizada, al sur de la línea de demarcación militar; han llevado a Corea del Sur 72 caza-bombarderos F-16, 24 helicópteros Cobra AH-1 y aviones de apoyo aéreo cercano A-10 y 100 helicópteros Black Hawk, y se proponen introducir adicionalmente en los próximos dos o tres años más de 180 tipos de equipo de nueva fabricación, con inclusión de modelos perfeccionados de proyectiles TOW.

Con arreglo a un plan secreto de emplazamiento de armas neutrónicas en Corea del Sur, los Estados Unidos han reorganizado un batallón de obuses de 105 mm, transformándolo en un batallón de obuses de 155 mm capaces de utilizar granadas neutrónicas.

Se suponía hace algún tiempo que las bombas neutrónicas, arma de efectos mortales de máxima crueldad, serían emplazadas en Corea del Sur, pero resulta ahora que se han enviado ya 56 bombas neutrónicas a Corea del Sur.

El envío de una gran cantidad de tales armas de último modelo como medios para un ataque nuclear a Corea del Sur constituye no sólo una flagrante violación del párrafo 13 del Acuerdo de Armisticio de Corea, que dice "harán cesar la entrada en Corea de refuerzos consistentes en aviones de combate, vehículos blindados, armas y municiones", sino también un acto por el que se aumenta el peligro de guerra en la península de Corea.

Tras transformar a Corea del Sur en una base nuclear avanzada, los Estados Unidos y Corea del Sur efectúan ahora una maniobra para poner en ejecución su plan de guerra nuclear.

Las maniobras militares "Team purit", realizadas anualmente desde 1976, están siendo ampliadas hasta constituir un acto de semiguerra que puede rebasar los límites de las maniobras militares y originar una guerra real.

Para las maniobras "Team Spirit 83" se movilizaron buques nucleares, bombarderos estratégicos portadores de armas nucleares y caza-bombarderos. La fuerza de tarea de la Séptima Flota de los Estados Unidos participó en las maniobras, transportando más de 200 armas nucleares, con inclusión de bombas nucleares, proyectiles nucleares y bombas nucleares de protundidad.

as maniobras militares conjuntas "Team Spirit 84", realizadas del 1º de febrero a mediados de abril del presente año, han sido las más grandes hasta ahora de la serie anual, y para dichas maniobras se movilizó a más de 60.000 soldados de los Estados Unidos y 147.500 soldados de Corea del Sur, con el equipo técnico y el material de combate más modernos. En las maniobras participaron los cuarteles generales de diversos cuerpos de ejército y divisiones, brigadas de intantería y aerotransportadas, un grupo de batalla de portaaviones, una unidad móvil de desembarco, dos grupos de batalla de desembarco, una fuerza de tarea de infantería de marina constituida por grupos de combate de infantería de marina pertenecientes a la Séptima Flota de los Estados Unidos y otras unidades de distintos tipos bajo la dirección del cuartel general principal de las fuerzas de los Estados Unidos basadas en el territorio continental de los Estados Unidos, en Hawaii y en ultramar. Para el ejercicio se movilizaron también numerosos aviones de combate capaces de transportar armas nucleares, con inclusión de bombarderos estratégicos B-52 y caza-bombarderos F-16 y F-15, juntamente con proyectiles y el equipo militar más moderno.

Las maniobras militares conjuntas "Team Spirit 84" fueron un ejercicio de querra nuclear en toda escala destinado a perfeccionar la postura operacional para un "ataque nuclear preventivo" contra la República Popular Democrática de Corea.

Los Estados Unidos y Corea del Sur realizan incesantemente, por mar, por tierra y por aire, graves actos de provocación armada contra la República Popular Democrática de Corea.

Durante el período comprendido entre enero y diciembre de 1983, los Estados Unidos realizaron más de 130 actos de espionaje, introduciendo aviones de reconocimiento a gran altura, de gran velocidad, SR-71, en el espacio aéreo territorial de la República Popular Democrática de Corea.

El 13 de octubre de 1983, un grupo poderosamente armado del ejército de Corea del Sur se situó al este del hito No. 0880 de la línea de demarcación militar y efectuó más de 500 disparos, por encima de la línea de demarcación militar, contra un puesto situado a nuestro lado de la línea y, el 22 de octubre de 1983, soldados del ejército de Corea del Sur efectuaron más de 400 disparos con armas automáticas contra un puesto situado a nuestro lado de la línea en las proximidades del hito No. 0382 de la línea de demarcación militar.

A aproximadamente las 17.00 horas del 21 de julio de 1984, el ejército de Corea del Sur cometió un acto de provocación armada efectuando docenas de disparos con fusiles automáticos, desde un punto situado a 550 metros al sureste del hito No. 0403 de la línea de demarcación militar, contra el puesto situado a nuestro lado de la línea.

En la madrugada del 13 de agosto de 1983, las fuerzas de Corea del Sur hundieron el pacífico barco de detección de peces <u>Pungsan</u>, que navegaba en alta mar a 170 millas al este de la isla de Ullung y 110 millas al oeste del distrito de Ishikawa, Japón, con la finalidad de detectar bancos de peces, y causaron despiadadamente la muerte a los cinco miembros de su tripulación al bombardearlo por medio de un destructor y de aviones de combate.

En el período comprendido entre el 1º de enero y el 31 de diciembre de 1983, los Estados Unidos y Corea del Sur cometieron más de 22.704 violaciones del Acuerdo de Armisticio de Corea y, en el período comprendido entre el 1º de enero y el 30 de junio de 1984, el número de dichas violaciones ascendió a 11.031.

El 10 de enero de 1984, el Gobierno de la República Popular Democrática de Corea propuso la celebración de conversaciones tripartitas entre la República Popular Democrática de Corea, los Estados Unidos y Corea del Sur a fin de reducir la tensión y asegurar una paz duradera en la península de Corea.

La propuesta es una iniciativa trascendental adoptada con miras a lograr la solución pacífica de la cuestión de Corea.

En la actualidad, las conversaciones tripartitas son la fórmula más razonable de negociación para la solución pacífica del problema de Corea.

El Gobierno de la República Popular Democrática de Corea propuso que en las conversaciones tripartitas se examinasen problemas tales como la celebración de un tratado de paz, la elaboración de un instrumento que sustituya al Acuerdo de Armisticio de Corea entre la República Popular Democrática de Corea y los Estados Unidos, que son los firmantes del Acuerdo de Armisticio de Corea, el retiro de las fuerzas de los Estados Unidos de Corea del Sur y la aprobación de una declaración de no agresión entre el Norte y el Sur.

No hay razón alguna para que los Estados Unidos no acepten nuestra propuesta de conversaciones tripartitas, si no tienen intención de invadir a la República Popular Democrática de Corea y desean la paz en Corea.

Solicito que la presente carta, juntamente con el memorándum adjunto del Ministerio de Relaciones Exteriores de la República Popular Democrática de Corea, se distribuya como documento del Consejo de Seguridad.

(<u>Firmado</u>) HAN Si Hae
<u>Embajador</u>
Observador Permanente de la República
Popular Democrática de Corea ante las
Naciones Unidas

Annex II

Memorandum of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Derporatio People's Republic of Korea dated 12 December 1983

The Burmese authorities staged from November 22 to December 9 a "trial" of the "suspects" of the case of Rangoon explosion which occurred on October 9.

The "trial" was held at the officers hall of the three services of the army on the outskirts of Rangoon under a strict guard, surrounded doubly and trebly by a large force of armed troops, Burmose fighter planes circling overhead.

At the "trial," according to a report, the Burmese police authorities, to begin with, read an "indictment" against the "suspects" and their "statements", which was followed by "questioning" of "witnesses" of the prosecution side.

Diplomats of some countries in Rangoon and home and foreign correspondents were reportedly present at the "court".

The Burmese authorities tried to give a semblance of legality to the "trial". But, it was clear from the beginning that it was a unilateral and unfair one.

The script of the trial had been prepared beforehand and the questions and answers were based on prearranged texts.

The whole course of the "trial", either by law or by fact, could never prove that the "suspects" were "operatives" sent by our Republic, as desired by the Burmese authorities.

The "trial" was a big burlesque crowded with doubts and riddles, shrouded in a fog and inconsistency.

Let us now dig up the shady background of the dubious "trial" of the case of Rangoon explosion on the basis of the objective facts available.

1. "Trial" Crowded with Doubts and Contradictions

The "trial" of the Rangoon explosion case staged by the Burmese authorities left behind a host of doubts from the first step.

The first point in question is what degree of impartiality and authenticity the "indictment" and "protocol of statements" published by the Burmese authorities could have.

The Burmesa authorities conducted jointly with the south Korean puppers the investigation to probe into the truth of the Rangoon explosion.

We may quote the following reports in this connection:
"No sconer had the incident broke out on October 9
than the authorities hurrically dispatched to Burma a special investigation group headed by the Sports Minister".
(south Korean "hadio No. 1", October 9, 1983)

"Arriving in Eurma, the Sports Minister demanded of the Burmese government through her Foreign Minister on October 10 a joint investigation by the investigation groups of the two countries to probe into the truth of the assassination explosion in Burma".

(south Korean "Radio Munhwa", October 11, 1983)

"The investigation group had a consultation with chiefs of competent organs of the Burmese side including the Intelligence Department Chief of the Burmese army in the office of the Aung San National Mausoleum and reached an agreement on the establishment of a joint investigation headquarters of the two countries for a quick and correct investigation" and "there the Burmese side promised active cooperation in the investigation activities." (south Korean "Radio Munhwa", October 11, 1983)

Upon returning from Burma on October 13, the puppet Sports Minister said at a press conference held at Kimpo airport that "in investigating the bomb blast for assassination in Burma the Burmese government is active in close cooperation with our technical group for a probe into its truth" and declared that "in clarifying the incident it conducts wide-range and close cooperation not only in investigation but also in many other aspects".

(south Korean "Radio Munhwa", October 14, 1983)

The United States, too, under the cloak of "technical support to investigation in Rangoon" sent to the spot a "special team in charge of it" consisting of U.S. State Department officials with agents of U.S. CIA as its nucleus. (south Korean "Radio No. 1", October 10, 1983)

The world knows that no sooner had the bomb blasted in Rangoon than the south Korean puppets advertised it as a "work of north Korea" without any ground and kicked up a frenzied row in an attempt to shift the responsibility for it on to us, and their American master zealously encouraged them.

Since the Burmese authorities started a "joint investigation" with them, it was as clear as noonday what results would be faked up.

The second point in question is on what ground the Burmese authorities concluded that the "suspects" were "terrorists sent by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea".

It has been reported that the "suspects" were not in a condition to be interrogated and tried in a normal state.

According to Japanese "Asahi Shimbun", both of the "suspects seemed to have difficulty in moving only a few days before the 'trial'. One could scarcely make voice and the other lay with his intestines exposed, awaiting medical treatment. A worsening symptom from the second infection was noticed". (Japanese "Asahi Shimbun", November 9, 1983)

When the "suspects" were brought to the "court", one was "minus his left hand" and the other "looked formidable, his right hand missing and eyes blinded, and he had difficulty in walking".

(south Korean "Radio No. 1", November 23, 1983)

Those who witnessed the "trials" said in unison that it was dubious if the "suspects" would clearly understand what was going on about them.

It is strange why the Burmese authorities brought the "suspects" so hurriedly to the court and staged the "trial" when they were in such a deplorable state. This is quite out of common sense.

It was disclosed in the course of the "trial" that one of the two "suspects" presented by the Burmese authorities had not made any "confession" to the last.

A foreign news agency reported as regards this:

"The leader of the commando team on trial for a terrorist bombing attack has made no confession after more than one month and a half in the custody of the Burmese authorities, said the court sources on November 28".

(AP, Rangoon November 28, 1983)

According to a report, this "suspect" "refused to admit his being guilty" even at the last "hearing".

(Japanese Radio NHK, December 7, 1983)

It is also very questionable how the words of the "suspect" who allegedly "confessed" that he came "from north Korea" were cooked up.

This "suspect" said he came "from Seoul, south Korea", on October 25 when he was interrogated in his hospital bed by the south Korean puppet special envoy to Burma in the presence of the ambassadors of third countries and officials concerned of the Burmese government.

Upset by this, the south Korean puppets declared that "the criminals talk nonsense" in "mental derangement" and "what he said is incredible".

(south Korean "Radio No. 1", October 25, 1983)

They said the "suspect" "had been repeating an unauthentic statement, talking jargon in the course of investigation till October 30".

(south Korean "Radio No. 1", October 30, 1983)

It was officially reported that on November 3, a few days after that, the "suspect" who had been "in mental derangement", "confessed" that he was an "operative" sent by our Republic.

We are, of course, in the dark as to what method of fabrication was applied to this "suspect" in the course of investigation, the man who had been reportedly "in mental derangement" with heavy wounds.

But, what is surprising and strange above all here is that, on the day following his "confession", the Burmese authorities held an "emergency Cabinet meeting", as if they had been waiting for it, and hastily took a step of severing diplomatic relations with our Republic and ordering our Embassy to leave Burma, without taking off time to make a scientific confirmation of the truth of his confession.

Why did the Burmese authorities not recognize the repeated and stubborn declaration of the "suspect" that he "came from Seoul, south Korea", but continued the coercive interrogation and why did they so hastily take the extreme step against our Republic as soon as they wrested from him the words he "came from north Korea"?

Truth to tell, it is a common view in any country that the "confession" of a "suspect" alone without material evidence cannot be a ground for declaring anyone guilty.

The whole course of the "trial" vividly showed that there was no ground whatever to support the allegation of the Burmese side that the "suspects" are "operatives" sent by our Republic.

Not without reason, therefore, even the lawyers engaged by the Burmesh side at the "court" declared that "the case must be dismissed because it has been faked up entirely on the basis of the confession of a 'suspect'" and "it is devoid of material evidence".

The third point in question is why are the "indictment", the "protocol of statements" of the "suspects" and the "testimonies" of the "witnesses" published by the Burmese authorities inconsistent and full of contradictions.

According to the so-called "protocol of statements" made public by the Burmese authorities on the second day of the "trial", the "suspects" "went aboard a north Korean boat in Ongjin on the west coast of north Korea on September 9 and arrived in Rangoon on September 22 or 23".

(AP, Rangoon, November 23, 1983)

But , on the third day of the "trial" on November 24, "the Director of the Burma State Harbour Corporation" who testified in defence of the Burmese authorities' "assertion" said that "the three suspects infiltrated into Rangoon port in the guise of crewmen of the ship 'Tonggon' which left Nampo port" and "the ship 'Tonggon' entered the Soledechi harbour No.6 of Rangoon port at 4 on the afternoon of September 17 and began unloading on September 18". (south Korean "Radio No.1", November 24, 1983)

The "protocol of statements" says that the "suspects" left Ongjin on board an unidentified "north Korean boat" and "arrived in Rangoon on September 22 or 23", whereas the "testimony" of the Burmese side's "witness" claims that the ship in question is "Tonggon" which left Nampo port and entered Rangoon port on "September 17". Why?

This difference tells that the far-fetched fabrication cannot but be inconsistent from the beginning.

Next, the "protocol of statements" says that "the 'suspects', after their arrival in Rangoon port were met by an official of the north Korean Embassy in Burma and had hid themselves in the house of a Counsellor of the Embassy".

(Japanese "Asahi Shimbun", November 24, 1983)

Giving a more detailed account of this question, a police officer of Rangoon harbour who appeared as a "witness" of the furnese side said that "the 'suspects' in the guise of crewmen of the 'tonggon' anchored at Rangoon port got landing permit from the Burmese government and landed in Rangoon port with the confirmation of the harbour police.

(south Korean "Radio No. 2", November 24, 1983)

It follows from the words of the Burmese side that the "suspects" did not illegally infiltrate into Rangoon, but landed there lawfully. If it were true, there arises another big question.

How could the seamen who landed with a temporary permit stay in Rangoon, not returning until the ship left?

And, if the crewmen who had made a temporary landing were not back, how could the ship "Tonggon" leave Rangoon port?

According to the "testimony" of the Director of the Burma State Harbour Corporation, "the master of the 'Tonggon' applied for the permit for departure after unloading was finished on September 21 and stayed three more days and got the permit on Teptember 24 and left on schedule". (couth Korean "Radio No. 1", November 24, 1983)

That the Burmese authorities permitted the "Tonggon" to leave means that the ship had all legal conditions for departure. Had the seamen who had made a temporary landing did not return, why did the Burmese authorities issue the permit for departure to the ship?

Was it out of "kindness"? No!

A Japanese magazine wrote that "Burma pursues a stringent policy of seclusion and restricts the entry of foreign ships into Rangoon port and is so strict as to hardly allow temporary landing of seamen, to say nothing of transit". (Japanese magazine "Mr. Dandy").

S/16743 Español Página 12

We are told that the "Tonggon" left Rangoon port legally without any hindrance under such strict watch of the Burmese authorities. This means that it is a groundless lie to claim that it left Rangoon port, leaving in Rangoon the seamen who had made a temporary landing.

Even if we presume that it was true, the assertion of the Burmese authorities does not hold water.

How could those men who made a temporary landing after legal registration by the Burmese authorities remain two weeks there, not returning to the ship, and commit such terrible bomb blast in broad daylight?

This means that the crime was committed with the clue disclosed beforehand. No one but fool would conceive such a thing even in fantasy.

The fourth point in question is that the Burmese authorities, though there were ample opportunities of identifying the "criminals" impartially, gave them up of their own accord.

According to the "protocol of statements", the "suspects" who had intruded into Rangoon "were in hiding at the house of a Councillor of the north Korean Embassy in Tangu Street, Rangoon, till October 6 ".

But this either is utterly impossible.

The Japanese "Tokyo Shimbun" reported that "from about two months before Chon Du Hwan came, north Koreans were closely shadowed by Burmese secret police" and, accordingly, "it was impossible for the north Korean embassy to plot such incident". (Japnese "Tokyo Shimbun", November 5, 1983)

The south Korean puppets themselves confessed:

"The north Korean Embassy does not seem to have been involved in this incident. Because the Burmese government sharply watched the moves of its staffers from one month before Chon Du Hwan's Burma visit and so the operatives could not act freely". (south Korean "Radio No. 1", October 12, 1983)

If it were true that che "suspects" were in hiding at the house of a counsellor of our Embassy, as the Burmese authorities claimed, they had an ample opportunity of squarely and lawfully confirming this fact vis-a-vis our Embassy.

But the Burmese authorities began with expelling our Embassy, without the slightest intention to do that.

Since the Burmese authorities took issue with us, it should have given us an opportunity of clarifying our stand, in view of international law and international usage.

According to a report, the Burmese judicial authorities on November 25, prior to the fourth trial, took the "suspect" who had "confessed" to the "house of the Councillor of the north Korean Embassy, the local spot of operation, for a spot inspection" and the "suspect" "made a detailed statement about the food they had been served in the house".

(south Korean "Radio No. 1", November 28, 1983)

Of course, we do not know if the Burmese authorities really took the "suspect" to the Counsellor's for "a spot inspection".

But, even if that were true, we wonder why they had not made that "inspection" when our Embassy officials were on the spot, but raised a row of "inspection" and "confirmation" in the empty house after they were expelled.

Only if they had taken the "suspect" there when our Embassy staffers were assembled and let him point at the "Councillor" in question, everything would have been made clear then and there.

It is a very elementary procedure in the investigation into a criminal case to arrange such tripartite meeting.

But the Burmese authorities expelled our diplomats first of all without so much as such elementary procedure.

This arouses our deep doubt as to their real intention.

Perhaps, they did not venture this, because they feared that if they made the three meet, the "suspect" would be unable to recognize the "Councillor" in question and then it would seriously damage their fabrication of the incident.

The fifth point in question is their declaration that the National Mausoleum, the spot of explosion, had been left unguarded till the eve of the function.

According to the "protocol of statements", the "suspects" "climbed the roof of the Aung San Mausoleum and planted the bomb on its ceiling at ten on the night of October 7". And, in the meantime, the mausoleum was left unguarded and the only grardsman was asleep in the sentry box". (Japanese "Yomiuri Shimbun", November 24, 1983)

"Asahi Shimbun" reported that "Rangoon which had been always on a strict alert was put under an uncommon guard" on the threshold of Chon Du Hwan's trip.
(Japanese "Asahi Shimbun", October 10, 1983)

According to another Japanese magazine, nearly 200 south Korean puppet guardsmen had been posted, in fact, at the Durmese National Mausoleum from about 10 days before the function. (Japanese magazine "Tsukuru")

The claim that the National Mausoleum "was in a defenceless state without any guard" on the eve of the function is a lie that can convince no one.

If it were "in a defenceless state", what were the hundreds of south Korean puppet guardsmen doing in Rangoon?

If it were true that the Burmese authorities themselves left the place where the function was to be held "in a defenceless state", not organizing any guard till the eve of the function, Burma would be a country which is ignorant of the elementary national security step and international usage of etiquette.

All facts show that the National Mausoleum where Chon Du Hwan was to go was strictly guarded airtight.

Had the "suspects"been dispatched by our Republic as the Burmese authorities allege, how could they break into the National Mausoleum and install a bomb there, those strangers who do not know Burma's geography and her language.

The DPA News Agency of West Germany said in a report from Rangoon that "it was impossible for north Koreans to plant a bomb there, since it was guarded day and night".

(DPA, West Germany, October 10, 1983)

The English-language paper of Thailand "The National Review" said that "since entry into Burma is controlled very strictly, it is extremely difficult for a foreign group to infiltrate into the country and carry out such operation".

(AP, Bangkok, October 11, 1983)

It goes without saying that no one can approach there without secret communication with the guardsmen of the Chon Du Hwan puppet clique who had been posted there beforehand or with Burmese guard authorities.

A Japanese magazine wrote:

"In Burma foreigners who walk along the road are sure to be shadowed by intelligence agents and if they take a step into a back lane, they are suspected. It is difficult even to go shopping because of information by citizens. If one slipped off under such circumstances and succeeded in carrying the bomb, explosive devices and so on to the Aung San Mausoleum, he must have many helpers close to the Burmese government".

(Japanese magazine "Mr. Dandy")

What is meaningful in this connection is the following report of the Japanese Jiji press November 9:

"The criminals visited the house of a custodian of the Aung San Mausoleum under cover of darkness and told him that they were guardsmen of Chon Du Hwan.

"Then they gave him 10,000 Kyat in Burmese currency corresponding to one million Won and got from him a ladder and thus succeeded in laying a bomb on the roof of the mausoleum."
(Japanese Jiji press, November 9, 1983)

The south Korean paper "Choson Ilbo" November 10 carried this report of the Japanese Juji press.

This bespeaks that the planting of a bomb in the Rangoon National Mausoleum could be done only by the Chon Du Hwan clique themselves.

The "protocol of statements" published by the Burmese Authorities and the "testimonies" of the Burmese "witnesses" to confirm it give rise to many doubts.

In a nutshell, the biggest point in question is why the Burmese authorities failed to produce at the "trial" a single legal and material evidence enough to prove the basic question that the "suspects" were "operatives" sent by our Republic.

The "material evidences" produced by the Burmese authorities are "unexploded incendiary" left on the spot, "Japan-made electric torch", "Belgium-made browning" and "man-killing fountainpen" which were allegedly carried by the "suspects" when they were arrested.

How could such things which are found in any part of the world "prove" that the "suspects" were sent by our Republic?

Even the U.S. paper "The New York Times" wrote that it has not been made clear why these articles are certainly connected with north Korea".

(the U.S. paper "The New York Times", October 14, 1983)

The Japanese paper "Tokyo Times" in an article titled "Rangoon bomb blast. Three unaccountable enigmas" said:

"This incident leaves a number of riddles such as how did the criminals sneak into the spot of crime under the martial law state, beside the simple question: did north Korea really commit such crime which would make the whole world its enemy? How could the criminal infiltrate into the spot of crime and install a bomb under the martial law system enforced by the Burmese and south Korean sides? This is the biggest puzzle, because the south Korean guardsmen alone numbered 300 and a strict alert was ordered beforehand and the north Korean Embassy was under the watch of Burma from two months before the incident."

According to this paper, a Japanese commentator said:

"I had been paying attention to the indictment of the Rangoon explosion case. But its content was so poor that it does not hold water. Such materials give no answer to the questions."

(Japanese "Tokyo Times", November 25, 1983)

The unbiased public opinion of the world is now casting in unison deep suspicion on the "trial" farce of the Burmese authorities and throwing mockery and disdain at the poorly staged burlesque.

But one thing was made clear through the "trial" -- the Democratic People's Republic of Korea has nothing to do with the Rangoon explosion.

2. Who is The Real Criminal?

Then, who is the real criminal in the Rangoon Bomb blast? He is none other than the traitor Chon Du Hwan himself.

We can bring this to light by our logical inference and judgement of facts.

Shortly after the Rangoon bomb blast, foreign publications said that it might be a drama of Chon Du Hwan's own making.

Tanjug said that "it is considered in Tokyo that it was not accidental for Chon Du Hwan to have been 'fortunately late'" in going to the scene of the tragic incident and the possibility of him, the dictator of south Korea, being involved in the bomb blast which claimed the lives of south Korean cabinet ministers is not excluded".

(Tanjug News Agency of Yugoslavia, Tokyo, October 14, 1983)

The Japanese "Shakai Shimpo" in an article titled "terrorism and assassination caused by military regime" said:

"The reaction of Chon Du Hwan who promptly linked the terrorist incident with north Korea is aimed at using the incident as a lever for preventing the vacillation in south Korea."

(Japanese "Shakai Shimpo", October 14, 1983)

The question here is, first of all, how the traitor Chon Du Hwan alone survived the Rangoon bomb blast while his suite members were all killed.

In this regard Chon Du Hwan himself said when he incited anti-communist fever among representatives of government-controlled political parties including "Democratic Justice Party" on October 14:

"My original plan was to visit the Aung San Mausoleum with my entourage straightly from Rangoon airport on October 8. But I instructed the date to be put off to the following day.

S/16743 Español Página 18

"This seems to be a decisive factor of evading the misfortune". (south Korean "Radio Secul", October 14, 1983)

Then why did Chon Du Hwan change at will the date of his visit to the mausoleum he had agreed upon with the Burmese authorities and postpone it till the following day?

The bomb blasted on the Morning of October 9. Had Chon Du Hwan gone to the mausoleum on October 8 as planned, not changing the date, all would have been safe. But he stubbornly changed the date and didn't go to the spot at the moment when the explosion broke out. What does this mean?

This tells that he brought death to his underlings and he himself escaped it.

"Radio Seoul" reported about the situation at that time:

"Before Chon Du Hwan arrived, official and unofficial suite members were lined up at the Aung San Mausoleum, assembled individually.

"At 10:25, just before the bomb blast, our ambassador to Burma arrived on the scene in his car carrying the flag, guided by motorcycles, to join the suite members who had already been present there. About one minute later, the bugle for the repose of the deceased was sounded and the bomb blasted."

(south Korean "Radio Seoul", October 10, 1983)

It was made clear later that the traitor Chon Du Hwan was reaching a spot 1.5 kilometres off after leaving in a car the guest house 4.8 kilometres from the spot of explosion. This was not because he had a good luck.

The point is why he sent his suite members there in advance in violation of diplomatic usage and left lately alone.

Herein lies the biggest riddle.

The "spokesman" of Chon Du Hwan had reportedly claimed that he was "delayed by traffic jam".

Even if he is a puppet president not worth a penny, he was invited by the Burmese authorities as a "state guest".

It is impossible, indeed, therefore that he could not arrive in time at the function spot because he alone was caught in traffic jumble in the city.

Does it mean that even a police car with a mission to control traffic was not attached to Chon Du Hwan himself, while the puppet ambassador to Burma who left just before him went with an escort car? It is foolish to explain his being late by "traffic jam".

As to the cause of Chon Du Hwan's delay the Burmese government corrected its announcements twice or thrice, saying that he was "late because he was met by the Burmese Foreign Minister late" and then stating that it followed "the customs of the south Korean side". This shows that their words are in a mess of confusion.

Chon Du Hwan did not go to the scene of explosion because he knew that there would be a bomb blast.

The "bugle for the repose of the deceased" which had been expected to be sounded at the function after the arrival of Chon Du Hwan at the cemetery rang out before his arrival and the bomb blasted with the bugle call. This fact, too, clearly proves that the incident was a drama stage-managed by Chon Du Hwan.

According to a report of the south Korean paper "Chungang Ilbo", the "bugle for the repose of the deceased" was sounded before Chon Du Hwan's arrival because "a south Korean guardsman requested the Burmese side to blow it once".

Thus the "bugle" which had been to be sounded after the arrival of Chon Du Hwan was sounded in advance at the "request of the south Korean guardsman" and the bomb exploded at that moment and Chon Du Hwan alone survived it. Isn't it a homicidal drama staged on the order of the traitor Chon Du Hwan himself?

Foreign publications also pay attention to the following points:

"No explanation is given yet why the south Korean ambassador to Burma who was playing the role of the local guide arrived after the Deputy Prime Minister and all other suite members, his superiors, were lined up. Didn't the south Korean ambassador first play the role of the *scapegoat* to prevent a possible bomb attack on Chon Du Hwan?"

(Japanese magazine "Mr. Dandy")

This is a very correct judgement, we may say.

That Chon Du Hwan knew in advance of the explosion is well illustrated by the fact that the moment the explosion sounded he gave up going to the scene and drove back.

In this regard AP said that there was no trace of Chon Du Hwan going on to the scene after the bomb explosion. He immediately changed the course and went off. How could Chon Du Hwan know that the explosion sounded from the National Mausoleum and turn round instantly?

Even if he heard a bomb exploded, it would have been normal for him to go to National Mausoleum as arranged, since he didn't know what explosion it was.

But he turned round as soon as the explosion sounded, as if he had been waiting for that explosion, because he knew what it meant.

That the Rangoon bomb blast was a drama of the Chon Du Hwan clique's own making was fully disclosed in the large-scale "cabinet reshuffle" carried out on October 14 to call it to account for the incident.

In this "cabinet shakeup" Chon Du Hwan dismissed many vassals including the puppet Prime Minister. But he left the "director of the security planning board" and the "chief guard secretary of Chongwadae", who should have been held more responsible for the incident than anyone else, at their posts, saying that "they were not to blame".

As noted in the above, according to the "protocol of statements" of the Burmese authorities, the "Aung San Mausoleum was in a defenceless state" when the "suspects" planted a bomb there. Then, what does he mean by claiming that the "director of the security planning board" and the "chief guard secretary of Chongwadae" were not to blame for this?

This suggests that the traitor Cho. Du Hwan needed not to call them to task, as he had plotted the Rangoon explosion in conspiracy with them.

All the facts eloquently prove that the Rangoon explosion was a drama of dastardly and vicious murder plotted and committed by the traitor Chon Du Hwan himself.

It shows more clearly that the traitor Chon Du Hwan, the very one who massacred thousands of defenceless people in Kwangju, is a truculent murderer and human-butcher who made no scruples of killing his "cabinet Ministers" in groups for his insidious political purpose.

The Swedish paper "Gnistan" in an article titled "south Korea kills 'cabinet Ministers' by explosion" said:

"It is said that hundreds of troops stood guard around the mausoleum. Even the date of visit was changed for security reasons.

"But how could Chon Du Hwan alone was delayed by traffic jam?

"It is becoming clear that the Rangoon incident was a drama of Chon Du Hwan's own making". ("Gnistan" of Sweden, November 10, 1983)

The Bangladesh paper "Naya Jug" in an article headlined "smokescreen of Rangoon bomb blast" wrote that the "Rangoon explosion was a drama stage-managed by the south Korean dictator himself to divert elsewhere the world's attention". (Bangladesh "Naya Jug", October 23, 1983)

The DPRK Foreign Ministry already declared in its statement dated November 5:

"It is not without reason that the traitor Chon Du Hwan faked up this burlesque.

"Now the anti-U.S. struggle for independence and antifascist struggle for democracy of the patriotic people and students is daily gaining momentum in south Korea and the traitor Chon Du Hwan, a filthy dual stooge of the United States and Japan, is being driven into a serious fix within and without.

"To extricate himself out of the blind alley, it was necessary for the traitor Chon Du Hwan to produce a shocking drama."

No sooner had the bomb exploded than the traitor Chon Du Hwar, kicking up a frenzied anti-communist, anti-DPRK racket groundlessly, issued an "emergency alert order" throughout south Korea and placed it on a full combat alert, intensified fascist suppression of the south Korean people as never before and pushed the situation on the Korean peninsula to the brink of war.

A Japanese magazine said in this connection:

"Why did the south Korean regime hastily conclude that it was a 'work of north Korea' in the stage where a decisive evidence or ground had not yet been clarified? This caused the people at home and abroad to suspect it to be an internal offspring of south Korea, saying, 'why they insist on its being a work of north when there is no evidence?'" (Japanese magazine "Mr. Dandy")

The traitor Chon Du Hwan stage-managed the Rangoon explosion also to present a high-priced "present" to Reagan in his south Korean tour.

"Political Settlement"

Although the truth of the Rangoon bomb blast was thus clear, the Burmese authorities took a rash and unilateral step of hurriedly declaring the severance of diplomatic relations with our country, without any legal and material evidence, before a probe was made into the concrete background of the incident. This time again they staged a burlesque of "trial" of the "suspects" and made an unnecessary fuss which cannot be regarded as normal by anyone.

The point is why they did so.

When the Rangoon bomb blast occurred, broad public of the world threw many doubts on the possibility of its being a work of our Republic, saying that it might be a drama of the traitor Chon Du Hwan's own making, it might be done by south Korean dissidents and that it might be carried out by a Burmese dissident force.

When the Burmese authorities announced that they arrested two "Koreans" regarded as "suspects" on October 10 and 12, the world public paid deep attention to it.

On October 25, one "suspect" said he "came from Seoul, south Korea". This completely upset the intrigues of the south Korean puppets to announce that the "suspects" came from the north.

Thrown into an utter confusion, the south Korean puppets got more feverish and put pressure upon the Burmese authorities to impute the blame for the Rangoon bomb blast to our Republic and, at the same time, openly begged the U.S.imperialist and Japanese masters to increase pressure upon them.

A Japanese commentator said in this regard:

"The announcement of the Burmese government came on November 4 and, earlier, on November 3, 'Tonga Ilbo' carried a Rangoon report of Yonhap Tongsin, the only news agency of south Korea.

"I read this article, thinking that it may be a key to the

incident.

"This article reads in part:

"1, The Burmese government is not in possession of a definite datum to draw a conclusive conclusion:

"2, But the case cannot be dragged on for an indefinite

period.

"It is said that if Burma refused to sever diplomatic relations with the north, south Korea would put pressure upon her, threatening that it would break off relations with her.

"So Burma was forced to choose one of the two.

"In other words, the announcement of the Burmese government is a product of a political settlement destitute of materials."

Asking why Burma came to this political settlement, the article continues to say:

"Burma which is troubled with the economic problem chose south Korea backed by the United States and Japan after comparing the north and the south.

"Burma is tilting its neutral policy to the west with her economy plunged into the worst situation of international payments from 1975."

(Japanese "Tokyo Times", November 25, 1983)

The U.S. paper "The Washington Post" in an article titled "Seoul puts pressure upon Rangoon" after the Rangoon explosion, said that "the impatient south Korean officials in Burma continue to force their assertion against north Korea in an attempt to put pressure upon the Burmese government".

(U.S. The Washington Post", October 16, 1983)

On the very day of Rangoon explosion Reagan stated that the "United States would do everything possible," contending that "there is an ample opportunity of the north being involved in the explosion in Burma".

Japanese Prime Minister Nakasone blared that he would render any cooperation necessary to south Korea, saying "this incident was plotted or instigated by the north".

(south Korean "Radio No. 1", October 10, 1983)

When Burma took the unwarrantable step of breaking off diplomatic relations with our Republic, the Japanese government promised her food and free loans in the form of emergency economic aid, in addition to a loan of 187 million dollars. (Japanese Radio NHK, November 1, 1983)

A south Korean radio reported as regards this:

"The Japanese government decided to give an emergency economic aid to the Burmese government. The economic aid of Japan to Burma is known to be food and free loans.

"This plan of the Japanese government is construed as one aimed to help Burma in her difficult economy, caused, for example, by the suspension of the construction of a cement factory in Burma assisted by north Korea, and to bring Japan closer to Burma from the diplomatic point of view.

"Japan's loans to Burma so far are known to be about 1,000 million dollars." (south Korean "Radio No. 1", November 6, 1983)

On December 6 the Japanese government, to begin with, exchanged notes on granting "free loans" amounting to 3,354 million Yen (14.34 million dollars) to Burma with the Burmese government in Rangoon.

(Japanese Jiji press, Tokyo, December 6, 1983)

The Burmese authorities, to make a long story short, fabricated in accordance with the prearranged script the preposterous "results of investigation" claiming that the Rangoon explosion was "a work of north Korea" through their "political settlement" with the United States, Japan and the south Korean puppets and staged the fraudulent "trial" farce to "justify" them.

But truth cannot be concealed.

As time flows, the dark intention of the organisers of the Rangoon explosion will be dragged into the light of day.

Even the materials of the "trial" made public by the Burmese authorities, independent of their subjective desire, proved more clearly to the whole world that the Democratic People's Republic of Korea is innocent and upright.

On the contrary, the Burmese authorities besmirched their faces by their own hands by dancing to the drum-beating of the south Korean puppet clique, the dual stooge of the U.S. imperialists and the Japanese reactionaries, and they will suffer from its evil consequences for long.

and the second s